
Summary of Bill:


Assembly Bill (AB) 575 requires the Wisconsin Department of Agriculture, Trade and Consumer Protection (DATCP) to promulgate rules establishing standards for products sold as “honey.”  The standards must be based on the Codex Alimentarius of the Food and Agriculture Organization of the United Nations and World Health Organization.  The bill also creates a “Wisconsin Certified Honey” program and requires DATCP to set standards for honey testing by private labs.





AB 575 prohibits labeling a product as honey unless it meets DATCP standards.  The bill also prohibits labeling a product as “Wisconsin Certified Honey” unless the product has been tested, shown to meet DATCP standards, and was produced in this state.  Further, the bill allows a person damaged by improper labeling of honey to bring legal action against the violator and requires the Department to investigate violations of the “Wisconsin Certified Honey” labeling requirements.





Fiscal Effect:


DATCP estimates increased costs of $24,000 to implement the investigative requirements of AB 575, but anticipates the ability to absorb these additional costs.  An application fee would be established to fund the “Wisconsin Certified Honey” program, similar to the “Something Special from Wisconsin” labeling program.





Supporters Message:


There are no state or federal standards regarding the labeling of honey, which opens the door for the sale of adulterated (mixed with substances such as corn syrup) honey products in Wisconsin.  


Increasingly, products are marketed as honey when they contain only trace amounts of actual honey or, in some cases, no honey at all.  This is unfair to consumers who are likely unaware they are purchasing a product that actually contains little or no honey. 


It is becoming more difficult for Wisconsin honey producers to compete with foreign manufactures that can market an inferior product as honey and sell it for a lower price.


AB 575 would ensure the integrity of honey sold in Wisconsin as a natural and wholesome product and level the playing field for local honey-producing small businesses.





Opponents Message:


While this bill provides important protections for Wisconsin’s honey industry and consumers, it does little to create jobs in Wisconsin.





Key Supporters:


Representative Phil Garthwaite (author); Representative Peter Barca; Wisconsin Department of Agriculture, Trade & Consumer Protection; Wisconsin Honey Producers Association; Wisconsin Agribusiness Council.





Key Opponents:


No one testified or registered against AB 575, and no one registered against it with the Ethics Board.





Committee Vote:


On January 21, 2010, the Assembly Committee on Agriculture recommended passage of AB 575 on a vote of 11-0. [A. Ott, Nerison, Murtha, Tauchen, and Brooks voted Aye.]





Ranking Member Author of Bill Summary


Erin Ruby; Office of Rep. Al Ott (6-5831)
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